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Gallatin County Weed Board
Regular Monthly Meeting

November 3, 2011

Board members present were Bob Hofman (Acting Chair), Fred Bell, Jeff Littlefield, Keith Mainwaring and Commissioner Joe Skinner. Craig Morgan was excused. Others present were John Ansley (Coordinator), Michael Jones (Assistant Coordinator/Foreman) and Rosemary Perry (Secretary.

Minutes. The Minutes of the October meeting had been mailed to the Board and were approved as presented.

OLD BUSINESS

1. Road Department Encroachment Permit. Commissioner Skinner had the document with him and passed copies around to the Board. Page 4 has a section that addresses revegetation. The County Road Department contract is working well and has language that addresses weed control. Commissioner Skinner will have the document reviewed by the County Attorney to see if any changes should be made to address the Weed District position. Ansley has discussed the issue of disturbances on rights of way with the Montana Highway Department and they have an encroachment permit in place that requires weed control in disturbed areas for two years.
2. Preliminary Plat Extensions for Subdivisions. Ansley expressed a concern that we need consistency for the extensions. There was discussion regarding granting an extension of the original WMP or requiring a new WMP. Hoary alyssum was not a State listed noxious weed when most of the original WMPs were approved so this is a weed that needs to be addressed. There was also discussion regarding fees as an on-site inspection needs to be done on each project to ensure that the WMP is being followed. Commissioner Skinner will set up a meeting in December with Ansley, the Planning Department and himself to get a program in place. Ansley will need to calculate cost of processing extensions and submit this to the Commission.
3. New Weed Law. There have been some significant changes in the enforcement area that have changed the timing for getting problem infestations taken care of. Another change in the process is that the Weed District is now required to send out inspection letters by certified mail. The cost of this will create a need to increase in our mailing budget. There is also a grey area remaining regarding the court order requirement before entering a person’s property. The State Law still states “may” instead of “shall”. This year we have had to enter four (4) properties and do enforcement weed treatments. Three (3) of these property owners have paid their bill and one has been attached to the taxes. Commissioner Skinner will set up a meeting with the County Attorney, Ansley and himself in order to clarify the County position on this. 
NEW BUSINESS

1. Public Comment. None
2. Monthly Report. 

· Hofman had a question regarding the Dykstra Major subdivision preliminary plat extension request. This subdivision is a large commercial/residential project off Jackrabbit Lane. 
· Littlefield asked about the workman’s comp call from one of our seasonal weed techs. Ansley responded that the worker just needed the date of the incident in order to get health insurance through her school.
3. Grants Update. The Grant Narrative Reports should be finalized next week and sent to the Department of Agriculture. The Bridger Canyon Project is well on the way. The staff met with two (2) property owners in the area who serve on Bridger Owners Association and the Bangtail to Bridgers Coalition. They will help with contacts for support letters and mailings. While all noxious weeds in the area will be treated the focus of the grant will be on large infestations of leafy spurge, oxeye daisy and the more isolated infestations of orange hawkweed and St. Johnswort. 
Hofman asked about the status of the Japanese knotweed at the Hot Springs. Ansley and Jones had received permission from the owners to treat the weed and a recent inspection showed that it looks brown and dead. The site along with two other sites will be monitored in the spring.
4. Commissioner Report. Items already discussed.
5. Coordinator(s) Report.

· Fall Coordinator Training. Jones attended this meeting and felt it was extremely productive. He was able to make contact with the new Department of Ag Aquatic Specialist. There was a presentation on surveying and monitoring. At this time it appears that the source of the EWM is in the Jefferson Slough just south of Whitehall. There was a tour of some SK test plots using Perspective. Perspective worked well on the SK but also burnt the grasses. Saunders (DOW) gave a presentation on aminopyralid and the effects on composting. The new NPDES Permitting laws went into effect on November 1st. There had been issues with the wording of “near” water, however this has been changed to “over or in” water. We are not sure if this permitting process will affect us at this time. Fees have been reduced but the final document from DEQ has not yet been completed.
· Spray Projects. Ansley and Jones have been busy doing follow-up spray treatments on a number of County roads that were sprayed early in the season before some plants were up. They have sprayed Spainbridge, Sebena, Front, Carpenter, Pyfer, Talc, Lagoon, Hamilton Roads and Baxter Lane. In response to a complaint they also sprayed College between 23rd and 29th. Jones sprayed the Law and Justice complex and Ansley did a fall spray on the Fairgrounds. Harris (Open Lands) had contacted Ansley to find out what he had sprayed on the hayfield area of the Regional Park. It has been hayed and before the hay could be used the producer needed to know the herbicide. Unfortunately the herbicide used was aminopyralid so the hay was not able to be used as feed for cattle where the manure was going to be spread on potato fields.
· Equipment Winterization/Maintenance. All the equipment has been winterized. One sprayer needs a new engine and two of the trucks will need maintenance. Truck 6-1445 needs a new wiring harness and the diesel has a clutch problem.

· Spray Truck. Ansley has contacted Fowler (Road Department) and he is looking for a new spray truck for us. After discussion with Blackman (Finance Director) Ansley will hold off on the purchase of the smaller service truck

· Yesterday the staff attended the SW Area Council Meeting. At the meeting Ansley brought up discussion regarding railroads and municipalities. Beaverhead County does spray work for Union Pacific and bills them. Railroads are notoriously bad to work with as they basically maintain the tracks and do not spray fence line to fence line. Contact information for the Agent of Record for the companies comes from the Secretary of State. There followed discussion regarding weed control in municipalities. State Law is still inconclusive on this matter. Kington suggested that Ansley write a letter to her and Harold Blatte (MACo Executive Director) requesting that this be addressed in the next Legislative Session. The Powell County and Madison County Coordinators would like to set up an Orange hawkweed Task Force. Littlefield stated that the task force that is in place in the NW area of Montana is a statewide task force and gave us the coordinators name. 
6. Round Table/Other. Commissioner Skinner stated that he will be attending the Missoula session for the Board/ Commissioner training. Perry will contact Kington and let her know. 
The meeting was adjourned at 2:15PM. The next meeting will be December 1st, 2011.

Respectfully submitted,
Rosemary Perry, Secretary

